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ATTENDEES

The meeting was attended by 88 participants, with another 44 participating via phone over the course of the two-day meeting. The final participant list is on the PSI meeting webpage at http://www.productstewardship.us/PharmaceuticalMeetingWashingtonDC.

MEETING MATERIALS 

This meeting summary, final agenda, PowerPoint presentations, and other materials are posted on the PSI meeting website (above). This website is accessible only to those registered for the meeting. If you would like access, please contact Sierra Fletcher at sierra@productstewardship.us or (617) 236-4886.
Thank you to King Pharmaceuticals for sponsoring this meeting.

WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Dave Galvin, President of PSI and Supervisor of the Local Hazardous Waste Management Program in King County, WA, welcomed the group and expressed his appreciation for their willingness to convene and discuss this important issue. Benjamin Grumbles, Assistant Administrator of the Office of Water at the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), thanked the group for its leadership on this issue and described the agency’s four-pronged approach related to pharmaceuticals and personal care products, as well as other non-endocrine disruptors: (1) Strengthen scientific knowledge, (2) Improve public understanding of the issue and risk perception, (3) Build partnerships for stewardship, and (4) Use regulatory tools.

OVERVIEW OF PSI DIALOGUE PROCESS, GOALS, AND MEETING OBJECTIVES
Scott Cassel (PSI) reminded the group that the task for dialogue participants is to jointly develop and implement collaborative solutions.  He restated the project focus, based on discussion at Meeting #1: This project is focused on waste pharmaceuticals from households, long-term care facilities (e.g., nursing homes and hospice care), and other similar generation sources from which waste pharmaceuticals may be treated as household waste (e.g., schools, cruise ships, hotels, and pet care facilities); generic, branded, and over-the-counter pharmaceuticals used by people and their pets are included. The project’s goals are also based on discussion at Meeting #1. The goals are to: identify and implement strategies to reduce the amount of pharmaceuticals that become waste; and develop and implement a nationally coordinated system for the safe, practical, legal, and environmentally protective management, collection, and disposal of waste pharmaceuticals. Any such system must be financially sustainable and not rely on the resources of state and local governments for on-going implementation.
Scott characterized the context for collaboration on this issue, describing the differing points of view currently expressed by different stakeholders. 

HOW CAN WE REDUCE THE QUANTITY OF WASTE PHARMACEUTICALS? 
Recommendations from the Source Reduction Workgroup

Eva Dale, Washington Citizens for Resource Conservation

The Source Reduction Workgroup identified strategies already being implemented that could be expanded. These strategies include educational efforts, such as the Teleosis Institute’s program for healthcare providers and the University of Minnesota’s promotion of the use of vouchers as an alternative to drug samples. Michigan also has a brochure used to educate healthcare providers. The Workgroup also proposed convening a “summit” meeting to identify additional source reduction strategies. Meeting participants concurred with these two strategies. 

The Summit could be convened as a separate event or in conjunction with the next PSI Dialogue Meeting, and would include third party payers, healthcare providers, and other groups involved with the prescription or sale of pharmaceuticals. The goal of the meeting would be to develop joint source reduction strategies among those whose decisions impact the quantity and type of pharmaceuticals sold and those concerned with the issue of pharmaceutical waste. Agenda items might include altering prescription reimbursement policies to allow for trials, or 30-day or 90-day treatments; reimbursement policies (as related to both waste generation and patient care); and the potential to promote drugs with lower eco-toxicity ratings. Meeting participants agreed that it was a priority to raise funds to design the Summit, conduct stakeholder outreach, and develop a briefing document based on stakeholder interviews. All work would be developed in conjunction with the Source Reduction Workgroup. 
· ACTION ITEM: PSI will convene the Source Reduction Workgroup to discuss plans for a Source Reduction Summit, including identifying the funding needed to plan and hold the Summit. See “Next Steps” below. If feasible, a briefing document will be prepared in advance based on multi-stakeholder interviews.
ESTIMATING THE QUANTITY, TYPE, DOLLAR VALUE, AND PERCENTAGE OF WASTE PHARMACEUTICALS

Proposed Research Project from the Research Workgroup

Dr. Joel Kreisberg, Teleosis Institute

The Research Workgroup recommended that we design and implement a study to create a national estimate of the quantity, type, dollar value, and percentage of pharmaceuticals that go unused. Such a study could compile and analyze existing data from take-back programs
 in the U.S. and elsewhere, coroner’s records, and long-term care facilities. Once the specific gaps are analyzed, additional data may be collected through a combination of take-back programs and surveys. The data are needed to target source reduction strategies so that they have the greatest impact, to inform take-back program planning, and to establish baseline estimates for later use in analyzing the impact of source reduction efforts. The group agreed that this is a priority.

· ACTION ITEM: PSI will convene the Research Workgroup to design and raise funds for a study of the quantity, type, dollar value, and percentage of pharmaceuticals that go unused. 

ENVIRONMENTAL AND SAFETY COSTS AND BENEFITS OF DISPOSAL OPTIONS and CURRENT DISPOSAL RECOMMENDATIONS TO CONSUMERS

While there is a need for consistent messaging to the public regarding disposal of waste pharmaceuticals, there is currently no agreement on the environmental and safety costs and benefits of in-home trash disposal vs. take-backs. There is a lack of agreement on a recommended disposal method for unused pharmaceuticals.  Federal guidelines suggest either take back or home garbage disposal for most medications, and flushing for a small number of controlled substances. By contrast, state agencies do not recommend flushing of any medications, and an increasing number of agencies promote the return of used medications at pharmacies or through a mail-back program. Others, including some in industry, want clear answers to the questions posed in the matrix before determining that the benefits of take-back programs warrant the expenditure of resources as compared to trash disposal.
Overview of the Issues from an Industry Perspective

Doug Finan, GlaxoSmithKline

Doug Finan presented GlaxoSmithKline’s perspective that the risks associated with trace amounts of pharmaceuticals currently measured in water are over-stated, including the observation that, for most human pharmaceuticals, there is no known impact on aquatic species. PhRMA is conducting a scientific study on this topic. Doug emphasized that pharmaceutical compounds vary greatly in their potential impacts (as well as the benefits they deliver), and only a few compounds have been demonstrated to impact aquatic species, and then only in combination with other chemicals. PhRMA estimates that 88% of pharmaceuticals reaching waterways have been excreted, and 12% arrive through disposal of waste pharmaceuticals. The industry’s position is that in- home garbage disposal (and ultimate disposal in solid waste landfills and incinerators) is a safe alternative to flushing, and is an equal choice to take-back programs. Doug said that GlaxoSmithKline does not experience sufficient environmental benefits in order to support take-back programs among its other corporate social responsibility efforts. Doug suggested that source reduction is an appropriate focus for product stewardship efforts, and this requires a better understanding of why medications go unused in order to address the root causes of waste pharmaceuticals. 

Overview of the Issues from a Local Government Perspective

Dave Galvin, Local Hazardous Waste Management Program of King County, WA

Dave Galvin presented King County’s perspective on the problem. As a local government representative, Dave’s concerns include current or future human health impacts from pharmaceuticals in drinking water, aquatic species impacts from pharmaceuticals in waterways, and drug misuse or abuse. He offered that, while the amount of any one drug detected in the water may be small, the cumulative impacts on aquatic or other species are unknown. He also emphasized that the issues regarding poisonings and abuse/diversion are substantial enough to warrant better systems to manage unused medicines, and that take-back programs are his local government’s preferred option. Dave observed that solid waste disposal does not to solve either environmental or safety concerns because people and animals can still intentionally or accidentally consume the drugs throughout the waste management process, and unmetabolized pharmaceuticals may be released to the environment in landfill leachate (before or after treatment). Dave offered that, from his perspective, government agencies should not bear the primary responsibility for financing these take-back programs and other initiatives. The future vision for solid waste management agencies is to remove all toxic components and compost the rest. Many local governments, charged with waste management, do not want any pharmaceuticals going to trash.
Summary of U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Research

Suzanne Rudzinski, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

The U.S. EPA is conducting research to better understand the potential risks of pharmaceuticals in water to aquatic species and human health. They are also considering treatment options for the disposal of unused medications and for wastewater treatment of excreted substances (a compendium of treatment options will be available in mid-2009). EPA is currently conducting a survey to gather information about the disposal practices of hospitals, which will be used to develop Best Management Practices.  A second Federal Register notice will be issued in the spring or summer of 2009 with a response to the comments that have been provided on the questionnaire that will be used. Additional information is available at www.epa.gov/waterscience/ppcp and www.epa.gov/ppcp.

Federal Guidelines

The White House Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP) recommends that the general public dispose of their waste pharmaceuticals as follows:

· Take unused, unneeded, or expired prescription drugs out of their original containers and throw them in the trash.

· Mixing prescription drugs with an undesirable substance, such as used coffee grounds or kitty litter, and putting them in impermeable, non-descript containers, such as empty cans or sealable bags, will further ensure the drugs are not diverted.

· Flush prescription drugs down the toilet only if the label or accompanying patient information specifically instructs doing so.

· Take advantage of community pharmaceutical take-back programs that allow the public to bring unused drugs to a central location for proper disposal. Some communities have pharmaceutical take-back programs or community solid-waste programs that allow the public to bring unused drugs to a central location for proper disposal. Where these exist, they are a good way to dispose of unused pharmaceuticals.

“No Drugs Down the Drain” Campaign

Jennifer Jackson, East Bay Municipal Utility District

This state-wide campaign in California was conducted in 2008 to raise awareness of the issue of pharmaceuticals in the water and provide interim, local disposal options for leftover pharmaceuticals. The pollution prevention approach -- encouraging proper disposal of waste pharmaceuticals -- was chosen because wastewater treatment is not currently adequate to remove all pharmaceuticals from water. Jennifer cited the mixed messages coming from federal and state/local governments as one of the challenges, and many wastewater treatment agencies in California do not want leftover drugs disposed of in the sewer. EPA produced a public service announcement that supported the “No Drugs Down the Drain” Campaign, and it is available at http://www.epa.gov/region09/water/watershed/pharma/.
· Agreeing on the Benefits and Costs of Trash Disposal vs. Take-back

At the start of the meeting, Scott emphasized that one of the meeting objectives was to explore the relative benefits and costs of trash disposal as compared to take-back programs and to develop a greater understanding of the relative positions of stakeholders. Scott and Sierra introduced the matrix in Appendix A, which was developed to reflect the state of knowledge and key questions that remain unanswered. 
· ACTION ITEM: PSI will convene the Research Workgroup to review the matrix and identify specific research questions that would need to be answered in order to reach agreement on the merits of trash disposal vs. take-back. Many state and local agencies and environmental groups have already made their decision. The workgroup will identify which questions need to be answered for industry, and whether/how these can be answered to reach a consensus.
· Prompt Disposal is Very Important
All agreed that prompt disposal is preferred to storing medicines in the home. This can be particularly challenging in hospice situations when someone passes away, leaving a large quantity of controlled substances for disposal.
· Flushing of Specific Substances -- Or Not
The federal guidelines recommend the flushing of13 substances because their drug labels (required of all pharmaceutical products and resulting from the Food and Drug Administration’s approval process) recommend flushing. These drug disposal recommendations are “advisory” and do not carry the weight of regulation, nor are they necessarily seen by the consumer.
 When companies request approval to market their drugs, they negotiate the drug labels with the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Diversion concerns related to a small subset of controlled substances over the past 20 years have resulted in the flushing recommendation on the drug labels for some products.
The ONDCP is working with EPA, FDA and the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) to revise the disposal guidelines. The FDA is reviewing all the drug labels to determine (by brand name) which drug labels include the recommendation to flush. The list of substances recommended for flushing will be reduced from 13 to 9, but the number of drugs listed will increase when brand names are used (some of the substances listed are used in more than one brand name drug).

The FDA requires companies to conduct a Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) of proposed pharmaceutical products, during which the disposal of unused product may be discussed and specified. The “flushing recommendation” is made based on a risk-benefit analysis. The Agency has determined that it is better to flush the medications rather than risk having them illegally diverted. A Citizens’ Petition could be submitted that recommends to the FDA that it make a change to its disposal recommendations. In this case, the FDA representative at the meeting mentioned that the agency would need to be convinced that the incremental environmental harm caused specifically by flushing the small number of controlled substances outweighs the risk of potential diversion. Local government and wastewater treatment representatives at the meeting said that the scientific basis for including the flushing recommendation should first be proved.

The non-federal participants at the meeting recommended that the federal pharmaceutical disposal guidelines be revised to recommend a hierarchy of disposal options, ultimately deferring to local agencies to provide information on the options available. Changes to the drug labels that require flushing would be needed; companies cannot support a recommendation that is contradictory to their product’s drug label.
1. Secure your medications while in use and dispose of leftovers promptly.

2. Never flush leftover drugs!

3. Use a take-back or mail-back program if one is available in your area. If it is not, mix your medications with an undesirable substance, conceal it in a paper bag or other opaque container, and dispose of it in the trash.

4. Contact your local solid waste or wastewater treatment agency with any questions.

· ACTION ITEM: PSI will develop a letter providing recommendations to the federal agencies revising the federal disposal guidelines.  

DRUG TAKE-BACK REGULATORY CHALLENGES AND POTENTIAL SOLUTIONS

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency -- Proposed Universal Waste Rule Change

Lisa Lauer, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

The U.S. EPA developed a proposed rule that would change the designation of pharmaceutical wastes currently considered “hazardous” under the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) to “Universal Wastes.” This change would simplify the requirements on the waste generator to facilitate collection and proper disposal. The rule change would primarily impact hospitals, pharmacies, and other generators of relatively large quantities of these wastes. As household-generated wastes are exempt from the hazardous waste requirements under RCRA, the rule change will not directly affect the disposal of pharmaceuticals from households, unless they are collected by an entity that disposes of them along with other wastes currently under the hazardous category.

U.S. Postal Service regulations

Bert Olsen, U.S. Postal Service

The U.S. Postal Service (USPS) is implementing mail-back programs for pharmaceuticals under an Operational Test Agreement, as allowed by the Service’s regulations (codified in the Domestic Mail Manual as well as Chapter 39 of the Code of Federal Regulations). In the mail-back model, the end-user of the pharmaceutical drug places it in a non-descript envelope and mails it via pre-paid, First Class mail to the recipient (such as the Maine Drug Enforcement Agency under the Maine pilot program). DEA and other regulations still apply.
· ACTION ITEM: PSI will request from the USPS a copy of the Operational Test Agreement used for the Maine mail-back program and make this available to others.

U.S. Department of Transportation regulations

Eileen Edmonson, U.S. Department of Transportation

The U.S. Department of Transportation’s (DOT) primary concern is containment of substances being transported for commercial purposes. The DOT regulates the transport of hazardous wastes (separate from the U.S. EPA’s hazardous waste listing under RCRA) by requiring the separation and labeling of materials, use of original containers, and limiting the quantity that can be transported together. Although materials disposed of from the home are exempt from DOT regulations, the rules do apply to materials collected at a commercial location, such as a pharmacy. DOT requirements are designed to limit contact between substances that may result in harmful interactions. Take-back program managers (either alone or collectively) can request a special permit to reduce the packaging and labeling requirements. Supporting data should be provided to indicate that the substances to be combined for transport will not cause harm en route; for example, documentation of the safe operation of British Columbia’s program (where substances are mixed) would be helpful.

· ACTION ITEM: PH:ARM will consider submitting an application for a special permit from the U.S. DOT to allow for mixed materials for transport. Such a permit could include multiple parties and be used by other take-back programs as well. The application should be submitted to the DOT Office of Technology with a meeting request.

Drug Enforcement Administration regulations

Charlotte Smith, PharmEcology

The Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) implements regulations under the Controlled Substances Act, which is designed to create a “closed loop” to reduce diversion of drugs falling under five schedules (categories of drugs). Except for the end-user (the patient) and law enforcement personnel (who may accept controlled substances for destruction), all individuals and companies allowed to handle controlled substances must be DEA “registrants” (e.g. researchers, manufacturers, distributors, reverse distributors, retail pharmacies, hospital pharmacies, and practitioners registered with the DEA). However, DEA registrants are not allowed to take controlled substances back once a drug has been dispensed.
 Reverse distributors handling controlled substances are DEA registrants and can only accept controlled substances that have not been disbursed to patients.
   DEA issued an Advanced Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (ANPRM) on January 21, 2009. This Federal Register notice requests information to inform potential regulatory changes related to controlled substances take-back.

· ACTION ITEM: PSI will convene a Regulations Workgroup to refine, prioritize, and implement the following strategies regarding the Controlled Substances Act.

· Encourage the DEA to make changes under the current regulations that will facilitate the collection of waste pharmaceuticals from residential sources.

· Provide recommendations to the DEA, including the development of a Memorandum of Understanding for reverse distributors to accept waste drugs that have been dispensed.
· Comment on DEA ANPRM by March 23, 2009, when comments are due to DEA.
· Encourage a final regulation change following ANPRM process.
· Advocate to amend the Controlled Substances Act to facilitate safe, cost-effective operation of take-back programs.
· Work with members of Congress interested in proposing legislation.
· Encourage inclusion of CSA change in Executive Branch budget proposal. (This is another avenue for passing and implementing law.)

· Advocate for national, comprehensive, financially-sustainable system -- perhaps through legislation (not just relieving the regulatory challenges associated with controlled substances)

· Consider incorporating disposal requirements in the FDA’s Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy requirements.
Collection (e.g., at retail pharmacies): the PH:ARM Program

Cheri Grasso, Local Hazardous Waste Management Program of King County, WA

The PH:ARM project in Washington is a pilot program that collects waste pharmaceuticals at retail pharmacy locations. The multi-stakeholder group that developed the program has created a list of changes to federal regulations that would simplify their program and save resources. The Regulations Workgroup will consider the following recommendations to DEA and other agencies when developing comments. 
· DEA: Allow for combined collection of controlled and non-controlled substances under specific, secure circumstances. One way to accomplish this with current regulations would be to exempt “registered” take-back programs from the category of “distributor.”

· DEA: Allow for collection without itemizing controlled substances.

· DEA: If licensing take-back programs, allow for one license per take-back program (which may include multiple locations).

· DEA: Allow for hazardous waste incineration personnel to be deputized to be allowed so they can accept controlled substances for destruction in place of law enforcement.

· EPA: Allow long-term care facilities to use take-back programs created for consumers.

· DOT: Create a classification for pharmaceutical products collected without their container, and allow for larger quantities (over 11 lbs.) to be shipped without their original containers.
With any regulation change, the group is interested in creating as many options as possible for current and future take-back programs.

Mail-back Model: Wisconsin
Charlotte Smith, PharmEcology (for Mary Hendrickson, Capital Returns)

This mail-back pilot program was the first to use a reverse distributor (Capital Returns).To access the program, consumers call a toll-free number to request a pre-paid mailer. At this time, they are instructed about what can and cannot be sent. The primary regulatory challenge to this program is that they cannot accept controlled substances due to DEA regulations. At the time the program was set up, UPS was chosen because the USPS was not yet ready to participate.
RETAIL PHARMACY COLLECTION OF PHARMACEUTICALS

Collection and Disposal Workgroup Pharmacy Survey -- Update

Sierra Fletcher, PSI

Following Meeting #1, the Collection and Disposal Workgroup developed a short survey to learn more about pharmacies’ experiences implementing take-back programs. The survey, which has been conducted with 8 pharmacies thus far in California, Washington, Minnesota, and Illinois, focuses on qualitative information about the pharmacists’ and customers’ experiences, not collection data. The initial responses from these pharmacies indicate they have had a positive experience. Will Perry (King County, WA), Evin Guy (Teleosis Institute), and Jennifer Volkman (MN Pollution Control Agency) have developed and implemented the surveys with workgroup input.

· ACTION ITEM: PSI will share the pharmacy survey with the National Association of Chain Drug Stores and National Community Pharmacists’ Association. They will provide input and, as appropriate, disseminate it to their members. They will also disseminate the information compiled based on the surveys at their discretion.  

OTHER UPDATES

With King Pharmaceuticals and Avalere Health, LLC, PSI has launched a website that establishes a central resource for information on drug take-back impediments and existing programs to collect and dispose of unused medications in communities around the country.  The website is available at: www.takebacknetwork.com. 
For King Pharmaceuticals, Avalere Health, LLC developed a white paper entitled, “Safe Disposal of Unused Controlled Substances: Current Challenges and Opportunities for Reform.” It is available at: www.productstewardship.us/PharmaceuticalMeetingWashingtonDC.

NEXT STEPS

The action items mentioned above are summarized here and assigned to one of four workgroups. While the workgroup names are the same as those used between Meetings #1 and #2, new stakeholders are welcome to join any workgroup. Individuals who are interested in receiving regular updates and information about workgroup calls and documents should sign up for the workgroups. The first task of each workgroup will be to review and refine the strategies suggested at the meeting and develop a work plan, including identifying and securing additional funds as needed. 
Additional funding is needed for PSI to implement all of the next steps. Scott and Sierra will provide potential funders with a cost estimate to conduct these tasks. 

1. Research Workgroup. This workgroup will address the following topics:

· Design, fund, and implement a study of the quantity, type, dollar value, and percentage of pharmaceuticals that go unused. The study will begin with a review of data that is already available from pilot projects and studies of long-term care facilities and coroner’s records. The second phase of the study will be to identify data gaps and develop a methodology with multi-stakeholder input to fill those gaps. One option way to fill these gaps may be to implement a survey in conjunction with a take-back program for a specified time period. 
· Review the matrix and identify specific research questions that would need to be answered in order to reach agreement on the merits of trash disposal vs. take-back. Many state and local agencies and environmental groups have already made their decision. The workgroup will identify which questions need to be answered for industry, and whether/how these can be answered to reach a consensus.
2. Source Reduction Workgroup. PSI will convene a Source Reduction Workgroup to discuss plans for a Source Reduction Summit, including identifying the funding needed to plan and hold the Summit. If feasible, a briefing document will be prepared in advance based on multi-stakeholder interviews.  Meeting participants suggested that we invite the following participants to the Summit. Those in parentheses volunteered to help with outreach of a particular group.

· Third party payers: Kaiser Permanente, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services

· Healthcare providers: American College of Physicians, American Association of Family Practice Physicians (Tom Berry), American Medical Association, American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology (David Mayfield), Hospice and homecare groups (Kathy Sykes), Gerontological Society of America (Kathy Sykes), Catholic Health Systems East (Julie Becker), Catholic Healthcare West (Jack McGurk), American Nurses Association (Julie Becker)

· Pharmacists and pharmacies: National Association of Boards of Pharmacy (Charlotte Smith)
· Manufacturers: National Manufacturers Association, PhRMA

· National Committee on Quality Assurance (Jon Glaudemans)

· Federation of State Medical Boards (Lisa McElhaney)

· National Alliance for Model State Drug Laws (Lisa McElhaney)

· National Association of State Controlled Substances Authorities (Charlotte Smith)
The following individuals volunteered for the Workgroup. Others are welcome as well:

· Tom Berry, King Pharmaceuticals

· Susan Boehme, IL/IN Sea Grant

· Eva Dale, Washington Citizens for Resource Conservation

· Doug Finan, GSK or Jim Jahnke, Schering-Plough

· Kathy Sykes, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

· Virginia Thompson, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

· Jill Tuchmann, Health Care Without Harm

· Lyman Welch, Alliance for the Great Lakes

· Chen Wen, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

· Catherine Zimmer, MN Technical Assistance Program

3. Collection and Disposal Workgroup. This workgroup will pursue the two strategies outlined below.

· Develop a letter providing recommendations to the federal agencies revising the federal disposal guidelines. PSI will consult with the federal agencies as to the most appropriate means for providing this input. This may include a Citizen’s Petition to the FDA on the recommendation to flush specific substances.
· Share the pharmacy survey with the National Association of Chain Drug Stores and National Community Pharmacists’ Association. These groups will provide input and, as appropriate, disseminate it to their members. They will also disseminate the information compiled based on the surveys at their discretion.  
4. Regulations Workgroup. This workgroup will pursue the following strategies.
Related to DEA regulations and the Controlled Substances Act:

1) Encourage the DEA to make changes under the current regulations that will facilitate the collection of waste pharmaceuticals from residential sources.

· Provide recommendations to the DEA, including the development of a Memorandum of Understanding for reverse distributors to accept waste drugs that have been dispensed.

· Comment on DEA ANPRM by March 23, 2009.
· Encourage a final regulation change following ANPRM process.

2) Advocate to amend the Controlled Substances Act to facilitate safe, cost-effective operation of take-back programs.

· Work with members of Congress interested in proposing legislation.

· Encourage inclusion of CSA change in Executive Branch budget proposal. (This is another avenue for passing and implementing law.)

3) Advocate for national, comprehensive system -- perhaps through legislation (not just relieving the regulatory challenges associated with controlled substances).
· Consider incorporating disposal requirements in the FDA’s Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy requirements. 
Related to other regulatory issues associated with drug take-back:
1) PSI will request from the USPS a copy of the Operational Test Agreement used for the Maine mail-back program and make this available to others.
2) PH:ARM will consider submitting an application for a special permit from the U.S. DOT to allow for mixed materials for transport. Such a permit could include multiple parties and be used by other take-back programs as well. The application should be submitted to the DOT Office of Technology with a meeting request. If this is pursued, PSI will coordinate the input of the workgroup to the process.
Appendix A: Disposal Options Matrix for Discussion (Trash vs. Take-back)

	
	Dispose in trash
	Deliver to take-back program

	Minimize accidental poisonings?


	If substances are disposed of promptly, concealed adequately, and rendered undesirable, they will not be available for accidental poisonings and are unlikely to be diverted. 

· Will the public follow these guidelines adequately?

· If some people dispose of medications in the trash without taking the recommended precautions, will it increase the risk of poisonings and diversion? 


	Immediate disposal will reduce the risk of accidental poisonings. 

· Will people dispose of their waste pharmaceuticals promptly if take-back opportunities are readily available, or will take-backs increase the risk of poisonings if people hold on to them until it is convenient to drop them off?



	Minimize diversion?
	
	Immediate, secure disposal will reduce the risk of diversion. 

· Are take-backs as secure from illegal diversion (at home and at a collection site) as household trash disposal?



	Minimize impacts on environment?
	Pharmaceuticals disposed of as municipal solid waste will either go to an incinerator or landfill.

· To what extent are pharmaceuticals present in landfill leachate, and what are the env’l/human health impacts? 

· Is this likely to change if more pharmaceuticals are disposed of in the trash?

· Will pharmaceuticals disposed of in household trash end up in waterways and drinking water through insufficient treatment of leachate? If so, does this result in significant impacts? 

· Are there impacts from the trace amounts of pharmaceuticals present in biosolids used in agriculture?

· Are municipal solid waste incinerators adequate?


	Pharmaceuticals have been detected in waterways and have resulted in aquatic impacts.

· If most (e.g., 90%) of the pharmaceuticals detected in water are from excretion, will collecting even 100% of waste pharmaceuticals make a significant difference?

· Is it worthwhile to remove even a small amount of waste pharmaceuticals from the municipal waste stream?

Most waste pharmaceuticals collected in take-back programs are sent to hazardous waste incinerators, which most consider to be the best option currently available for protecting the environment and human health.

· How does special collection and disposal in a hazardous waste incinerator compare to household trash disposal and solid waste incineration? 

	Minimize impacts on human health?
	
	

	What does this cost?
	· Other than education and supplies (e.g., kitty litter), costs are the same as for household trash disposal (approx. $20-$120/ton), although non-monetary costs are externalized.
	· Are the benefits of take-backs worth the cost?

· Do we have reliable estimates of the cost of a national take-back program?

· Will costs decrease with regulatory reform?

· Do we need more definitive data showing environmental and/or human health impacts?

















� The Maine, Teleosis Institute, and Wisconsin programs have data that can provide a starting point. The National Registry will be reviewed for other data sources as well.


� These drug labels, also known as “product inserts,” are FDA-approved documents describing the drug, its uses, contraindications, and, in some cases, disposal recommendations. These inserts are intended for use by pharmacists and physicians. They are included in the Physicians’ Desk Reference and are sent to the pharmacists with the drug. In cases where the pharmacist is dispensing a product in the same quantity that they received it (the quantity that has the product insert enclosed with it), then the product insert may be passed along to the patient. (Note that some drugs are accompanied by medication guides which are intended for the patients. These are different, and do not include disposal recommendations.)


� Non-controlled, prescription drugs can be collected for disposal as long as no controlled substances are included. The State of Maine passed a law (22 MRSA c. 604 §2700; available at: http://janus.state.me.us/legis/ros/lom/LOM121st/15Pub651-700/Pub651-700-126.htm) that allows for dispensed, controlled substances to be shipped to the state’s Drug Enforcement Agency.


� The definition of a reverse distributor can be found at 21 CFR 1300.01(b).
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